

Purdue Pharma's OxyContin Marketing in the Late 1990s and Early 2000s: Catalyst for the Opioid Crisis

During the late 1990s, the introduction and widespread prescription of OxyContin marked the beginning of the opioid epidemic, a devastating public health crisis in the United States. This epidemic, resulting in the loss of hundreds of thousands of lives, was fueled by aggressive marketing strategies, corporate greed, regulatory failures, and the targeting of vulnerable communities.

Purdue Pharma, originally a modest operation, was transformed under the ownership of the Sackler family, who purchased the company in 1952. The Sacklers, known for their philanthropy in medical and educational spheres, shifted the company's focus towards pain management. In 1995, Purdue Pharma introduced OxyContin, an extended-release painkiller containing oxycodone. Marketed as a revolutionary solution for pain, OxyContin's aggressive promotion led to substantial growth in sales and profitability, positioning Purdue Pharma as a major player in the pharmaceutical industry while setting the stage for future controversies.

OxyContin Development

Pain management underwent major transformations in the late 1990s to early 2000s, driven by changing perceptions of pain, the growing patient rights movement, and an increased focus on pain as a crucial aspect of healthcare. Various organizations, including the American Pain Society, called pain the 'fifth vital sign,' advocating that pain assessment should be as routine as checking blood pressure (Baker). Advocacy groups, often funded by pharmaceutical companies like Purdue Pharma, lobbied for the change in the perception of pain to gain greater access to pain medications, arguing that the risk of addiction was overstated (Van Zee).

Medical boards issued new guidelines during this period, promoting opioids as safe and effective for treating chronic non-cancer pain. The Federation of State Medical Boards, for example, reassured doctors they would not face regulatory actions for prescribing large doses of opioids within legitimate medical practice (Meier). Purdue Pharma significantly influenced the discussion on pain management through research funding and educational programs, promoting opioids aggressively as a solution for chronic pain. Purdue Pharma claimed that the controlled-release formulation of OxyContin would be less appealing for misuse because it would not provide the immediate "high" that shorter-acting formulations did. The formulation, first developed for morphine under the brand 'MS Contin' and later adapted for oxycodone, minimized pain fluctuations without frequent dosing (Bartlett and Steele).

Concerns about the potential for addiction and abuse were not adequately addressed during the development and early marketing phases of OxyContin. Clinical trials before its market release showed that patients could overcome the time-release mechanism by crushing the pills, making it possible to inhale or inject OxyContin for an immediate and potent high. Despite these warnings, Purdue Pharma marketed OxyContin as a safer and less addictive alternative to other painkillers. The FDA approved OxyContin based on limited clinical data that emphasized its short-term efficacy rather than long-term safety or addiction potential. Purdue Pharma's studies highlighted OxyContin's effectiveness in managing pain with fewer doses but did not address addiction risks in the long-term non-cancer patient population (HealthLeaders Media). After approval, reports of addiction and misuse surfaced in the 1990s, and the FDA faced criticism for not reassessing OxyContin's safety profile swiftly. The FDA relied heavily on Purdue Pharma's post-marketing reports, which initially underreported issues of abuse and dependence, highlighting a conflict of interest (Van Zee).

Purdue Pharma continued to market OxyContin aggressively, downplaying its addiction risks and exaggerating its benefits. It wasn't until 2001 that the FDA asked Purdue Pharma to revise warning labels and improve education about addiction risks. Despite multiple warnings, Purdue Pharma's promotional materials continued to make false claims about OxyContin's safety. By then, the damage was already extensive. Former FDA Commissioner Scott Gottlieb acknowledged, "As this crisis grew, many of us didn't recognize the consequence of this threat. We missed opportunities to stem its spread" (Gottlieb). The delayed response from regulators and the profound impact of Purdue Pharma's aggressive marketing on prescribing practices reflect significant flaws in the drug approval and monitoring process in the United States. Drugs often gain approval based on studies showing they can treat conditions effectively, even if they do not safeguard against addiction or ensure safe use long-term. The FDA's historical reliance on industry-supplied data, without adequate independent verification, led to considerable public health oversights. Doctors, law enforcement, and news articles documented abuse and overdose cases tied to OxyContin by the late 1990s. Purdue Pharma, however, continued to promote OxyContin as safe, with internal communications reflecting their strategy to blame individuals for abuse rather than acknowledging the drug's risks. Internal memos discussed OxyContin's "street value" and potential for abuse, revealing a broader pattern of minimizing the drug's risks while blaming users for addiction (United States General Accounting Office).

Direct-to-Physician Marketing

Purdue Pharma's direct-to-physician (DTP) marketing strategies for OxyContin are considered some of the most assertive and ethically questionable campaigns in the pharmaceutical sector. Purdue deployed a large team of sales representatives, often attractive women, who used extensive databases to target predominantly male doctors likely to prescribe

opioids (Macy). These sales agents were trained to downplay addiction risks while exaggerating the benefits of OxyContin. Personalized marketing efforts, including sponsored trips, paid speaking engagements, and free samples, were common tactics used to influence doctors (Van Zee). Purdue Pharma focused on high-volume opioid prescribers, using sophisticated data analytics to track prescribing habits and refine targeting techniques over time (Van Zee). A notable example is the "Evolve to Excellence" program, which intensified marketing efforts towards doctors already writing many OxyContin prescriptions (U.S. Department of Justice). This approach involved targeting doctors less resistant to prescribing powerful opioids, despite prior court orders to cease such practices (Washington State Attorney General).

Doctors identified as high prescribers were offered various incentives, creating a conflict of interest. These doctors were rewarded for prescribing behaviors aligning with Purdue's sales goals, which prioritized profits over patient safety (Macy). Free samples were a major part of this strategy, encouraging initial use and continued prescriptions (Van Zee). Purdue Pharma also paid doctors for participation in market research and maintained a database of reliable endorsers for positive testimonials about OxyContin. The "speaker bureaus" strategy involved paying doctors to promote OxyContin to peers, often under the guise of medical education (Van Zee). Sponsored educational programs, often presenting biased information, were another tool used to promote OxyContin while downplaying addiction risks (Ryan et al.). The 2003 Government Accountability Office report noted that Purdue sponsored over 20,000 pain-related medical education programs from 1996 to 2002, promoting OxyContin while minimizing its risks (United States General Accounting Office). Beth Macy's "Dopesick" provides a close look at Purdue's marketing methods, describing seminars in luxurious locations where doctors were educated about pain management but subtly encouraged to prescribe OxyContin (Van Zee). These events

made doctors more comfortable with prescribing OxyContin, integrating it into routine medical practice beyond necessary conditions.

Sales representatives played a crucial role in Purdue's marketing efforts, undergoing intensive training to emphasize OxyContin's benefits and downplay addiction risks. They were taught to claim that the addiction risk was "less than one percent," a misleading statistic based on misinterpreted scientific data (Meier). This approach worked, resulting in higher prescription rates and significant bonuses for sales representatives, some exceeding \$100,000 annually (Meier). Another strategy involved maintaining the perception that OxyContin was weaker than morphine, leading to its more frequent prescription for non-cancer pain. Richard Sackler's deposition highlighted this tactic, showing how Purdue aimed to position OxyContin favorably compared to other opioids when he said, "Since oxycodone is perceived as being a weaker opioid than morphine, it has resulted in OxyContin being used much earlier for non-cancer pain. Doctors are positioning this product where Percocet, hydrocodone, and Tylenol with codeine have been traditionally used. It is important that we be careful not to change the perception of doctors toward oxycodone when developing promotional pieces, symposia, review articles, studies, et cetera" (Gil). Purdue Pharma's aggressive and ethically questionable DTP marketing strategies significantly influenced prescribing habits, contributing to the opioid crisis by prioritizing sales over patient safety.

Direct-to-Consumer Marketing

Purdue Pharma's direct-to-consumer (DTC) advertising efforts for OxyContin, while not as extensive as their direct-to-physician strategies, significantly shaped public perception and demand for the drug. The United States allows pharmaceutical companies to advertise directly to consumers, enabling Purdue Pharma to market OxyContin directly to potential patients. These

DTC campaigns frequently featured patient testimonials, highlighting OxyContin's ability to relieve chronic pain and improve quality of life. These ads were designed to be empathetic and relatable, forging an emotional connection with long-term pain sufferers while underplaying addiction risks (Meier). One notable advertisement, "I Got My Life Back," showcased testimonials from patients who experienced significant pain relief from OxyContin. This campaign was described as, "a compelling story that was hard to ignore, especially by someone in pain" (Meier). By using patient testimonials, Purdue Pharma created an emotional appeal, reducing perceived risk and strengthening awareness of OxyContin's benefits.

Beyond traditional media advertising methods like television commercials and print ads, Purdue Pharma distributed promotional materials, such as brochures, at doctors' offices. Purdue Pharma also engaged in extensive public relations campaigns to promote OxyContin. They sponsored a segment on a national broadcast discussing advances in pain management that prominently featured OxyContin without presenting its risks. "Purdue Pharma produced thousands of brochures and videos that urged patients with chronic pain to ask their physicians for opioids such as OxyContin, arguing that concerns over addiction and other dangers were overblown" (KFF Health News). This blurred the lines between educational content and advertising, controlling the message to emphasize OxyContin's advantages while downplaying the risks.

The impact of these DTC efforts was profound. Patients, armed with information from ads and promotional materials, were more likely to request OxyContin by name, pressuring doctors to prescribe it. This normalization of opioid use for chronic pain, significantly driven by these advertising efforts, contributed to the broader opioid overprescription trend during the late 1990s and early 2000s (Van Zee). Prescriptions for OxyContin escalated from about 670,000 in

1997 to nearly 6.2 million in 2002, paralleling the ramp-up of Purdue Pharma's DTC advertising campaign. This dramatic increase was largely facilitated by Purdue Pharma's unrelenting promotion of OxyContin's supposed safety and efficacy for chronic pain (Van Zee).

As the negative consequences of widespread OxyContin use became apparent, Purdue Pharma's DTC advertising practices came under heavy fire. The backlash eventually led to tighter regulations on pharmaceutical advertising, including more stringent requirements for disclosing risk information (Meier). In 2001, the FDA issued warnings highlighting the risks of abuse, misuse, and addiction potential with OxyContin. In 2007, following extensive reports of overdoses, the FDA required Purdue Pharma to add a 'Black Box' warning to OxyContin, the FDA's strongest safety warning (Meier). This significant action by the FDA highlighted the failures in Purdue Pharma's advertising ethics and the need for stricter regulatory controls to prevent misleading the public about potentially dangerous medications. However, the FDA's actions were too little, too late as Purdue Pharma's focus on particular geographic communities, such as Appalachia, had already led to widespread addiction and overdose deaths.

Marketing Effects in Appalachia

The aggressive and deceptive marketing practices of Purdue Pharma are extensively documented in various legal cases and reports. Three primary sources provide a detailed account of these practices: the Kentucky case (Commonwealth of Kentucky vs Purdue Pharma) (May et al.), the Kentucky State Police Task Force Report (Burks and Kentucky State Police), and the Virginia case (Commonwealth of Virginia vs Purdue Pharma) (Commonwealth of Virginia ex rel. Herring). These documents offer critical insights into the methods employed by Purdue to promote OxyContin and the subsequent impact on vulnerable communities.

Commonwealth of Kentucky vs Purdue Pharma

The Kentucky case against Purdue Pharma was filed in Pike County, a region deeply impacted by the opioid crisis. Pike County, located in Eastern Kentucky, is part of the broader Appalachian region that faced significant economic and social challenges due to the decline of the coal mining industry. This area, like much of Eastern Kentucky, saw a dramatic increase in opioid abuse and related deaths. The Kentucky case was filed in 2007 by the Attorney General of Kentucky, Greg Stumbo, in response to the escalating opioid crisis that had severely impacted the state by the early 2000s. The timing of the lawsuit was influenced by accumulating evidence and growing public outcry over the devastating effects of OxyContin, particularly in economically depressed regions like Pike County, which had been grappling with high addiction rates and overdose deaths linked to Purdue's misleading marketing practices.

Stumbo, known for his strong stance on public health issues, saw the devastating impact of the opioid epidemic on Kentucky's communities firsthand. Pike County, with its high rates of unemployment and poverty, became a focal point for the crisis. The collapse of the coal industry had left many residents without stable employment, leading to widespread economic despair. This economic backdrop made the population particularly susceptible to the lure of pain relief offered by OxyContin, especially given the physical toll of years of manual labor. The lawsuit emphasized how Purdue's misleading marketing practices significantly contributed to the epidemic, resulting in widespread addiction and overdose deaths.

Stumbo, in his pursuit of this case, aimed to hold Purdue accountable for their role in creating and exacerbating the opioid crisis. His motivation stemmed from a commitment to protecting Kentucky's vulnerable populations and seeking justice for the lives lost and affected by addiction. The case represented not only a legal battle but a moral stance against corporate malfeasance.

Purdue's Marketing Practices in the Kentucky Case

In the Kentucky case, Purdue admitted that "prior to July, 2001, certain (not all) Purdue supervisors and employees, with the intent to defraud or mislead, marketed and promoted OxyContin as less addictive, less subject to abuse and diversion, and less likely to cause tolerance and withdrawal than other pain medications." This admission highlights the deliberate nature of Purdue's strategy to downplay the risks associated with OxyContin. By promoting OxyContin as safer and less addictive, Purdue misled healthcare professionals and patients, encouraging more liberal prescribing practices. This misrepresentation played a crucial role in the widespread misuse of the drug, as doctors believed they were prescribing a safer alternative to their patients.

However, despite this admission, Purdue consistently denied other significant allegations. For instance, Purdue denied encouraging physicians to over-prescribe OxyContin. In response to Admission No. 10, Purdue stated, "Purdue denies this Admission." This denial is critical because it reflects Purdue's attempt to distance itself from the direct actions of over-prescription, which were influenced by their marketing strategies. By denying this admission, Purdue aimed to mitigate its responsibility for the over-prescription crisis that ensued. Nevertheless, the structure of their incentive programs for sales representatives, which rewarded high prescription volumes, indirectly encouraged the over-prescription of OxyContin. This denial, therefore, appears to be more of a legal strategy than an accurate reflection of their marketing practices. The cultural norm in Kentucky's healthcare practice, shaped by these aggressive marketing tactics, shifted towards over-prescription, significantly contributing to the state's opioid crisis.

Similarly, Purdue denied assurances given to pharmacists and physicians regarding the non-addictive nature of OxyContin. In response to Admission No. 11, which claimed that Purdue

assured pharmacists and physicians that OxyContin would not cause abuse or addiction, Purdue again stated, "Purdue denies this Admission." This denial contrasts sharply with the company's internal communications and promotional materials that downplayed the addiction risks. The denial is an attempt to shield the company from legal repercussions by claiming that they did not provide false assurances. However, the evidence from internal documents and testimonies suggests that Purdue actively sought to minimize the perceived risks of OxyContin to boost its marketability. In areas like Kentucky, where medical professionals often rely on pharmaceutical companies for information due to limited access to independent medical research, Purdue's reassurances had a profound impact. The pervasive belief that OxyContin was safe and non-addictive led to widespread acceptance and prescription of the drug, embedding a false sense of security within the local medical community. This false sense of security facilitated a rapid increase in addiction rates, as patients were repeatedly prescribed a drug believed to be safe.

Purdue Pharma's decision to admit to some allegations while denying others is a strategic legal move aimed at limiting liability and negotiating favorable settlements. By acknowledging specific wrongdoings, they can control the narrative, and demonstrate cooperation, which helps mitigate public backlash and manage the financial liabilities associated with drawn out cases. Additionally, some claims are easier to prove due to clear evidence, making it smarter for Purdue to admit these to avoid more severe penalties. At the same time, denying other allegations allows them to maintain a defense against broader or more damaging claims, protecting their legal and public relations interests.

Kentucky State Police Task Force Report

The Kentucky State Police report offers a law enforcement perspective on the opioid crisis, providing a detailed account of the situation in Eastern Kentucky. The Kentucky State

Police report was compiled in 2001 following a significant increase in OxyContin abuse observed during the summer of 2000. This surge prompted law enforcement to take immediate action, as the rapid escalation of opioid-related incidents overwhelmed local resources and highlighted the urgent need to address the public health crisis fueled by Purdue Pharma's aggressive promotion of the drug. Counties such as Pike, Floyd, and Knott were particularly affected. These areas, characterized by economic hardship and limited access to healthcare, became epicenters of the crisis.

On February 6, 2001, over 200 individuals were arrested in Eastern Kentucky for trafficking in the prescription drug, OxyContin. The operation was termed "Oxyfest 2001." The arrest of that many individuals in a defined region of the state, all trafficking in the same controlled substance, which is a legal prescription drug, brought the magnitude of not only the abuse of OxyContin, but also the abuse of all prescription drugs to the forefront. Oxyfest 2001 and the rising number of deaths associated with the abuse of OxyContin prompted Governor Paul Patton to call for the formation of a task force led by the Kentucky State Police. The task force was formed immediately with Kentucky State Police Commissioner Ishmon F. Burks being appointed as chairman. Membership included legislators, healthcare professionals, prosecutors, and many other stakeholders.

The Kentucky State Police report provides valuable context for understanding the broader socio-economic conditions that contributed to the crisis. The report details how law enforcement officials were quickly overwhelmed by the scale of the crisis, highlighting the need for stronger regulatory measures to control prescription drug abuse.

Commonwealth of Virginia vs Purdue Pharma

The Virginia case was initiated in 2018 by Attorney General Mark Herring as part of a broader strategy to combat the opioid epidemic and hold pharmaceutical companies accountable. The lawsuit came at a time when the extent of Purdue's deceptive marketing practices had become widely recognized, and the accumulating impact on Virginia's rural and economically distressed communities necessitated legal action to seek restitution and implement stronger regulatory measures. This lawsuit was part of a broader strategy to hold pharmaceutical companies accountable for their role in the opioid epidemic. The complaint was filed in Richmond, the state capital, reflecting the widespread impact of the crisis across Virginia, including both urban and rural areas. The complaint highlighted how Purdue's actions violated the Virginia Consumer Protection Act and constituted a public nuisance. The case represented a significant effort to address the systemic issues that allowed the opioid crisis to proliferate, advocating for stronger consumer protections and corporate responsibility.

Attorney General Herring emphasized that Purdue's deceptive marketing practices significantly contributed to the opioid crisis in Virginia. The complaint states that "Each year, hundreds of Virginians die, and thousands more require emergency hospitalization, treatment, or other long-term care. This crisis is the direct and foreseeable result of a decades-long, complex, large-scale campaign of misrepresentations and deception by the opioid manufacturers, including Purdue." This highlights that Purdue's deceptive marketing not only spiked opioid prescriptions but also exacerbated addiction rates, leading to significant strains on Virginia's healthcare resources and devastating community impacts.

Purdue's Marketing Practices in the Virginia Case

The Virginia case expands on Purdue Pharma's manipulative marketing practices, saying "Purdue used a multi-pronged approach to disseminate false, deceptive, and misleading

information about opioid prescribing and its opioid products specifically." This quote underscores the breadth of Purdue's deceptive practices. The "multi-pronged approach" involved not only direct marketing but also more insidious methods, such as influencing medical education. Purdue's targeted strategy in Virginia involved sponsoring continuing medical education (CME) programs that downplayed the risks of addiction and overemphasized the benefits of opioids. This ensured that healthcare providers in these communities, who relied on CME for their ongoing education, were continuously exposed to Purdue's misleading information.

The long-term impact of these practices in Virginia was profound. By shaping the continuing education of medical professionals, Purdue effectively created a feedback loop of misinformation. Healthcare providers, trusting the legitimacy of the CME programs, were more likely to prescribe OxyContin, believing it to be a safe and effective solution for pain management. This not only increased the immediate prescription rates but also ingrained these false beliefs in the medical community, perpetuating a cycle of over-prescription and misuse. The strategy of embedding false claims within trusted educational channels made it particularly difficult for healthcare providers to question the safety of OxyContin. Even as evidence of its addictive potential became undeniable, the consistent messaging from CME programs supported Purdue's deceptive narrative. This created an environment where opioids were liberally prescribed, leading to widespread addiction, overdoses, and deaths.

Marketing Takeaways from Appalachia

The Kentucky case reveals the intentional nature of Purdue's misrepresentation and its direct link to the opioid crisis. The Kentucky State Police report highlights the rapid escalation of OxyContin abuse and the challenges faced by law enforcement and healthcare providers. The

Virginia case underscores the broader implications of the deliberate targeting of economically distressed areas by Purdue's marketing strategies. While Purdue Pharma denied targeting economically distressed areas, internal documents revealed during litigation showed that the company identified high-prescribing areas and tailored its marketing efforts accordingly. This targeting, combined with the socio-economic vulnerabilities of Appalachia, exacerbated the public health crisis in these communities. The evidence from the Kentucky State Police report and the Virginia case complaint underscore how Purdue's actions directly contributed to the epidemic in these already struggling regions.

Results of Misleading Marketing

Purdue Pharma's aggressive marketing strategy for OxyContin had a significant impact on prescription rates, contributing to the onset of the opioid epidemic. Data from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) indicate that the rate of opioid prescriptions in the United States began to climb sharply in the late 1990s, following the introduction of OxyContin. From 1999 to 2010, the quantity of opioids sold to pharmacies, hospitals, and doctors' offices nearly quadrupled (CDC, 2020). Sales data from IMS Health show that OxyContin prescriptions escalated from approximately 670,000 in 1997 to about 6.2 million by 2002, a nearly tenfold increase (Van Zee). This dramatic rise in prescriptions was not accompanied by a corresponding increase in reported pain incidences, suggesting that factors other than patient need drove the surge in prescribing. The widespread prescribing of opioid medications led to the misuse of both prescription and non-prescription opioids before it became clear that these medications could indeed be highly addictive (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services).

The consequences of this increase were far-reaching, leading to higher addiction rates and straining the healthcare system. Emergency room visits, hospitalizations, and deaths due to

opioid overdose rose significantly during this period, heavily impacting communities and families nationwide. By 2000, just four years after its introduction, OxyContin had become one of the most commonly abused prescription drugs in the United States. Reports from the Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA) indicated a significant increase in OxyContin-related emergency room visits from 1996 to 2000, rising from approximately 3,000 to over 10,000 (United States General Accounting Office). The Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) reported a 153% increase in emergency department visits related to opioid misuse from 2004 to 2011. Additionally, the number of drug poisoning deaths increased sixfold from about 6,100 in 1980 to 36,500 in 2008 (Warner et al.). The percentage of poisoning deaths caused by drugs also increased from 56% to 89% during the same period (Warner et al.), coinciding with Purdue Pharma's intensified marketing efforts in the early 2000s (SAMHSA).

This alarming correlation raises questions about the primary motives of pharmaceutical companies like Purdue Pharma. Was the primary concern patient well-being or profit? The correlation suggests the latter. According to the National Institute on Drug Abuse (NIDA), "Drug overdose deaths involving prescription opioid pain relievers have increased dramatically since 1999," and "Increased drug availability is associated with increased use and overdose" (NIDA). These statements demonstrate a clear relationship between intensified OxyContin sales promotions and the rise in opioid abuse and deaths. Spikes in prescription rates following major marketing campaigns were almost invariably accompanied by increases in overdose incidents, indicating that these outcomes were a direct consequence of how these drugs were sold to both the medical community and the public (NIDA).

Results of Misleading Marketing in Appalachia

The opioid crisis in Kentucky, driven largely by the abuse of OxyContin, provides a stark example of how aggressive pharmaceutical marketing can have devastating consequences. The sharp increase in OxyContin prescriptions from 82,881 in 1999 to 156,560 in 2000 demonstrates the rapid and widespread adoption of the drug, largely fueled by Purdue Pharma's marketing strategies that downplayed the risks of addiction and overemphasized the benefits. This near doubling of prescriptions in just one year is indicative of the aggressive marketing tactics employed, which included targeting doctors and encouraging them to prescribe OxyContin for a wide range of pain management needs, regardless of the suitability or risk factors for addiction. The presence of oxycodone in 69 deceased individuals, with 36 showing toxic levels, between January 2000 and May 2001 highlights the lethal impact of this increased availability. The data from the Kentucky State Medical Examiner's Office serves as a grim reminder of the real human cost of the opioid crisis. These deaths are not just statistics; they represent lives lost, families shattered, and communities burdened by the weight of addiction and overdose.

Virginia's experience with the opioid crisis from 2007 to 2017 offers another stark example of the impact of Purdue Pharma's marketing strategies. The filling of over 2.1 million opioid prescriptions and the dispensation of nearly 150 million units of opioids reflect the pervasive reach of Purdue's marketing efforts. The financial burden on Virginia's Medicaid program, which spent \$26 million on opioid prescriptions in 2013 alone, underscores the economic impact of the crisis. These funds, which could have been used for other healthcare needs, were instead consumed by the costs associated with opioid prescriptions, driven by misleading marketing that understated the risks of addiction.

The toll on human life in Virginia was equally severe. The state recorded 4,929 fatal overdoses from prescription opioids between 2007 and 2017, with 504 deaths occurring in 2017,

the highest number on record. This increase in fatalities highlights the deadly consequences of the opioid crisis, exacerbated by the aggressive marketing and widespread availability of OxyContin.

Additionally, the 8,578 emergency room visits in 2016 due to unintentional opioid overdoses further illustrate the strain on Virginia's healthcare system. These visits not only represent a significant financial cost but also indicate the broader impact on public health and safety. The state's expenditure of over \$87.6 million on medication-assisted treatments and opioid overdose medications since 2007 reflects the ongoing efforts to mitigate the crisis and support those affected by addiction.

The detailed documentation of the impacts in Kentucky and Virginia served several critical purposes in the lawsuits against Purdue Pharma. Firstly, it aimed to establish causation by presenting comprehensive data on the rise in prescriptions, overdose deaths, and financial costs, thereby drawing a direct causal link between Purdue Pharma's marketing practices and the opioid crisis. This link was crucial in holding the company accountable for the widespread harm caused. Secondly, the documentation was instrumental in demonstrating the severity of the crisis. Detailed statistics and specific case studies underscored the widespread impact on individuals, families, and communities, conveying the depth of the problem to both the judiciary and the public.

Additionally, the extensive documentation provided a clear basis for justifying legal claims for damages. It supported the financial compensation sought by the states, necessary to address the significant costs incurred in combating the crisis and supporting affected individuals. The thorough and compelling narrative of the crisis was also aimed at influencing public and judicial opinion, ensuring that the extent of Purdue Pharma's responsibility was clearly

understood, which was vital for securing a favorable outcome in the lawsuits. Lastly, the detailed evidence served as a foundation for advocating policy changes. It highlighted the need for stricter regulations on opioid marketing and prescribing practices to prevent future crises and addressed the root causes of the opioid epidemic.

When putting the impacts in Kentucky in conversation with those in Virginia, the stark parallels become evident. In Kentucky, the abuse of OxyContin reached epidemic proportions by the fall of 2000, with the number of prescriptions nearly doubling and a significant rise in related deaths. Similarly, in Virginia, the period between 2007 and 2017 saw over 2.1 million opioid prescriptions filled and nearly 150 million units dispensed, resulting in thousands of overdose deaths and substantial financial burdens on the state's Medicaid program. Both states experienced a dramatic increase in emergency room visits and the overall strain on healthcare resources. This comparison underscores the pervasive and destructive reach of Purdue Pharma's marketing practices, impacting multiple states similarly and illustrating the broader national crisis. By presenting these detailed impacts, the lawsuits not only aimed to seek justice for affected communities but also to push for essential policy changes to prevent such widespread harm in the future.

Legal Issues

The legal and public backlash against Purdue Pharma has been intense. In response to numerous lawsuits alleging deceptive marketing practices, Purdue Pharma filed for bankruptcy in 2019 as a strategy to manage legal costs and settlements (Hoffman). In the bankruptcy filing documents, Purdue Pharma stated, "The plan is designed to deliver more than \$10 billion in value, including millions of doses of opioid addiction treatment and overdose reversal medicines, to communities across the country to fund programs specifically for the abatement of the opioid

crisis" (U.S. Bankruptcy Court, Southern District of New York). This bankruptcy filing aimed to consolidate and potentially cap the many claims against Purdue Pharma, thereby mitigating financial losses while allowing the company to continue operations.

Purdue Pharma faced multiple fines and settlements, including a notable 2007 plea agreement in which the company and three of its executives pled guilty to criminal charges of misbranding (Meier). Purdue Pharma admitted that it marketed and sold its opioid products to healthcare providers despite knowing that these providers were diverting them to abusers (U.S. Department of Justice). This guilty plea was significant, as it marked an acknowledgment of their deceptive marketing practices and false claims about OxyContin's safety. It resulted in substantial fines and a critical shift in the public perception of Purdue Pharma.

Purdue Pharma's incentive schemes have been another major issue contributing to the current crisis. These schemes compromised patient care by aligning financial incentives with increased sales rather than patient safety. This led to multiple lawsuits accusing Purdue Pharma of contributing to the opioid epidemic through aggressive and misleading marketing strategies (Meier).

Regulatory Changes

As the highly addictive nature of OxyContin became apparent, regulators tightened prescribing guidelines and implemented monitoring programs to better control opioid distribution. This shift led to stricter pharmaceutical marketing regulations to prevent future crises (Meier). In 2016, the CDC issued new guidelines for prescribing opioids for pain in response to the opioid crisis. The guidelines recommended reduced doses and emphasized non-opioid alternatives for pain management. They also encouraged doctors to oversee opioid prescriptions more strictly to prevent misuse. "Opioids should be used only when benefits for

pain and function are expected to outweigh risks. Nonopioid therapy is preferred for treatment of chronic pain" (CDC, 2016). This shift towards prioritizing patient safety aims to combat the over-prescribing of opioids that fueled the epidemic.

Prescription Drug Monitoring Programs (PDMPs) were introduced alongside changes in prescribing guidelines. States across the U.S. implemented or enhanced PDMPs, electronic databases used to track opioid prescriptions. The aim of these programs is to detect prescription drug abuse before it occurs. By 2017, nearly every state had a PDMP in operation. "Prescription drug monitoring programs continue to be among the most promising state-level interventions to improve opioid prescribing, inform clinical practice, and protect patients at risk" (CDC, 2020). PDMPs help prevent "doctor shopping," reduce over-prescribing, and provide doctors with comprehensive information to make informed prescribing decisions. The introduction of PDMPs and the revision of the CDC guidelines for prescribing opioids were direct consequences of public outcry.

Moreover, the FDA and other regulators began to pay more attention to promotional activities in drug marketing by pharmaceutical companies, particularly regarding opioids. Initially slow to react, the FDA eventually acknowledged the severity of the crisis due to public pressure. In an interview with the New Yorker, former FDA Commissioner David Kessler stated, "Few drugs are as dangerous as the opioids."

On a federal policy level, the Substance Use-Disorder Prevention that Promotes Opioid Recovery and Treatment (SUPPORT) Act was passed in 2018 as a comprehensive federal response to the opioid epidemic. It expanded access to substance abuse treatment, increased opioid alternatives, and enhanced efforts to intercept illegal opioids. "This legislation takes a comprehensive approach, addressing the opioid crisis through enhanced public health

surveillance, greater support for state and local response efforts, and expanded access to life-saving medications and treatments" (Congressional Record). The SUPPORT Act's broad objectives include expanding access to addiction treatment services, enhancing efforts to prevent opioid abuse, and supporting recovery initiatives.

Another comprehensive legislation package was the Comprehensive Addiction and Recovery Act (CARA) signed in 2016. Senator Sheldon Whitehouse from Rhode Island, the sponsor, stated, "This legislation will help people suffering from addiction to find treatment and reclaim their lives. It will help to educate the public—especially young people—about the consequences of drug abuse. It will aid family, friends, and health care and law enforcement professionals in confronting an overdose. And it will lend support to those following the long, noble path of recovery—something we should celebrate rather than punish." This highlights the importance of legislation like CARA and SUPPORT in addressing addiction comprehensively, from prevention and education to treatment and recovery.

The regulatory changes and the establishment of more rigorous controls on opioid medications were largely a response to the egregious actions of Purdue Pharma. Their practices highlighted the severe consequences of lax oversight and the dangers of pharmaceutical marketing that prioritizes profit over patient safety. Regulators, prompted by public outcry, were forced to implement strict measures to address the crisis and prevent such a situation from recurring.

Legal and Regulatory Responses in Appalachia

In Kentucky and Virginia, the opioid crisis led to the formation of task forces and the implementation of new regulations aimed at controlling prescription drug abuse. These reforms targeted lawmakers, regulatory agencies, healthcare providers, and the general public, aiming to

create a comprehensive approach to tackling the crisis and reassuring the public of the government's commitment to addressing the epidemic. The lawsuits were also used to acknowledge public suffering and hold responsible parties accountable, which had the added benefit of enhancing the reputations of public officials and lawmakers involved in addressing the opioid crisis.

Kentucky and Virginia chose to file lawsuits against Purdue Pharma for several critical reasons. The primary objective was to establish accountability. Lawsuits provide a formal legal mechanism to hold Purdue Pharma accountable for its role in the opioid crisis. By taking legal action, the states aimed to establish a clear record of wrongdoing and ensure that the company was held responsible for its deceptive marketing practices that contributed to widespread addiction and deaths. The Kentucky State Police report emphasized the need for such actions, stating, "The widespread prescribing of opioid medications led to widespread misuse of both prescription and non-prescription opioids before it became clear that these medications could indeed be highly addictive."

Financial compensation was another key goal. The lawsuits sought financial restitution for the extensive costs incurred by the states due to the opioid epidemic, including healthcare, law enforcement, addiction treatment programs, and other public health initiatives. Virginia's complaint highlighted the significant financial burdens on the state's Medicaid program, noting, "In 2013 alone, Virginia spent \$26 million through Medicaid funds on opioid prescriptions." Furthermore, the lawsuits aimed to deter other pharmaceutical companies from engaging in similar deceptive practices. By pursuing legal action, Kentucky and Virginia sent a strong message that misleading marketing and unethical behavior would have serious legal and financial consequences. These legal actions also enabled the states to push for broader changes

beyond financial compensation, advocating for policy reforms, stricter regulations on opioid prescribing and marketing, and improved monitoring systems. The lawsuits are part of a broader strategy to address both the immediate and long-term impacts of the opioid crisis.

Public awareness and support were additional benefits of high-profile lawsuits. Legal actions garnered significant media attention, raising public awareness about the severity of the opioid crisis and the role of pharmaceutical companies in fueling the epidemic. This increased visibility helped generate public support for necessary policy changes and funding for addiction treatment programs.

Kentucky and Virginia sought several specific outcomes through these lawsuits. Enhanced monitoring and regulation were crucial, with both states aiming to strengthen systems like PDMPs to better track and control opioid prescriptions. The Kentucky All Schedule Prescription Electronic Reporting (KASPER) system, for example, was highlighted as a key tool in preventing doctor shopping and identifying patterns of abuse. The Kentucky State Police report recommended, "upgrading the system to real-time reporting and increasing staff to handle the increased workload." Financial restitution remained a critical aim, as the states sought to hold Purdue Pharma financially accountable for the costs associated with the epidemic, including state-funded health programs and law enforcement efforts.

In Kentucky, the \$24 million settlement, though significant, pales in comparison to the immense human and financial costs incurred due to the opioid crisis. The unsealing of documents in 2019, however, provided a vast amount of information on Purdue's deceptive practices, reinforcing the need for transparency and accountability in pharmaceutical marketing.

In Virginia, the Supreme Court's pending decision on the Purdue Pharma bankruptcy settlement is a critical moment for the broader legal landscape. The outcome of this case holds

significant implications for how bankruptcy laws are applied, particularly in shielding individuals from liability. If the settlement is approved, it will grant the Sackler family immunity from future opioid-related civil lawsuits despite not personally declaring bankruptcy. This aspect of the settlement has drawn considerable controversy and debate. Critics argue that granting such immunity sets a dangerous precedent, potentially allowing wealthy individuals and corporate executives to use the bankruptcy system to escape accountability for mass tort claims. This could undermine the principle that individuals and entities should be held responsible for their actions, particularly when those actions have caused widespread harm. The concern is that it might create a loophole whereby those with significant resources can avoid the full legal consequences of their actions through strategic bankruptcy filings. On the other hand, supporters of the settlement argue that it is a necessary compromise to ensure victims receive compensation in a timely manner. The proposed settlement includes a substantial financial contribution from the Sacklers, initially \$4 billion, later increased to \$6 billion, to be paid over several years. This funding is crucial for providing resources for addiction treatment, recovery programs, and other public health initiatives aimed at addressing the opioid crisis. The Supreme Court's ruling will therefore not only determine the fate of the Purdue Pharma settlement but will also set a precedent for future cases involving corporate wrongdoing and bankruptcy. By holding corporations accountable, Kentucky and Virginia aim to create a safer and more transparent pharmaceutical industry, ultimately protecting public health and preventing future tragedies.

Conclusion

Purdue Pharma's strategic marketing practices that deliberately minimized OxyContin's addictive potential and created secret bribes to doctors led to a widespread rise in opioid prescriptions. This was directly linked to a surge in addiction and overdose deaths, revealing a

severe oversight. Numerous legal and regulatory responses followed, such as extensive litigation and stricter prescription guidelines. Nevertheless, these actions occurred too late to save many victims as these were, unfortunately, reactive measures rather than proactive ones. Purdue Pharma shows us the dangerous consequences of deceptive marketing practices and a lack of oversight. They showed us the need for strict enforcement of marketing ethics to make sure that patient safety is never compromised for profits. Today, it is important to look at the long road ahead in solving this crisis while holding companies like Purdue Pharma accountable as we continue to grapple with the ramifications of the opioid epidemic, with over 100,000 people dying from overdose deaths every year in the United States (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Provisional Data"; National Center for Health Statistics; Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Drug Overdose Deaths").

Works Cited

- Alpert, Abby, et al. "Recent Court Documents Involving Purdue Pharma Show Marketing Tactics." *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 2021. <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2720029>
- American Society of Addiction Medicine. "Opioid Addiction: 2016 Facts and Figures." *American Society of Addiction Medicine*, 2016. <https://www.asam.org/docs/default-source/advocacy/opioid-addiction-disease-facts-figures.pdf>
- Baker, David W. "The Joint Commission's Pain Standards: Origins and Evolution." *The Joint Commission Journal on Quality and Patient Safety*, vol. 43, no. 6, 2017, pp. 396-401. https://www.jointcommission.org/-/media/tjc/documents/resources/pain-management/jqps_06_17.pdf

Bartlett, Donald L., and James B. Steele. "OxyContin: Time Bomb." *Time*, 29 Sept. 2003.

<http://content.time.com/time/magazine/article/0,9171,1005936,00.html>

Burks, Ishmon F., and Kentucky State Police. "Letter to the Governor's Oxycontin/Prescription Drug Abuse Task Force Members Enclosing a Copy of the Interim OxyContin Task Force Report for 2001." Kentucky Opioid Litigation Documents, 17 Sept. 2001, anonymous.

<https://www.industrydocuments.ucsf.edu/docs/zmdf0232>.

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. "CDC Guideline for Prescribing Opioids for Chronic Pain." *Centers for Disease Control and Prevention*, 2016. <https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/65/rr/rr6501e1.htm>

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. "Provisional Data Shows U.S. Drug Overdose Deaths Top 100,000 in 2022." CDC, 2024, www.cdc.gov/nchs/pressroom/nchs_press_releases/2021/20211117.htm.

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. "Understanding the Epidemic." *Centers for Disease Control and Prevention*, 2020. <https://www.cdc.gov/opioids/basics/epidemic.html>

Commonwealth of Virginia ex rel. Mark R. Herring, Attorney General. *Complaint Against Purdue Pharma L.P., Purdue Pharma Inc., and The Purdue Frederick Company*. 13 Aug.

2018. *Virginia Office of the Attorney General*. <https://www.oag.state.va.us/consumer-protection/files/Lawsuits/Purdue-Complaint-Unredacted-2018-08-13.pdf>.

Congressional Record. "Substance Use-Disorder Prevention that Promotes Opioid Recovery and Treatment (SUPPORT) Act." *Congressional Record*, 2018. <https://www.congress.gov/>

115/plaws/publ271/PLAW-115publ271.pdf

Gil, Gideon. "What You Should Know About Richard Sackler's Long-Sought Deposition."

ProPublica, 21 Feb. 2019, www.propublica.org/article/what-you-should-know-about-richard-sacklers-long-sought-deposition.

Gottlieb, Scott. "Federal Efforts to Combat the Opioid Crisis: A Status Update on CARA and Other Initiatives." Testimony before the House Committee on Energy and Commerce, 25 Oct. 2017, www.fda.gov/news-events/congressional-testimony/federal-efforts-combat-opioid-crisis-status-update-cara-and-other-initiatives-10252017.

HealthLeaders Media. "FDA Commissioner: OxyContin's Long-Acting Formulation Could Reduce Abuse." *HealthLeaders Media*, 2020. <https://www.healthleadersmedia.com/fda-commissioner-oxycontin-long-acting-formulation-could-reduce-abuse>

Hoffman, Jan. "Purdue Pharma Files for Bankruptcy as It Faces Opioid Lawsuits." *The New York*

Times, 15 Sept. 2019. <https://www.nytimes.com/2019/09/15/health/purdue-pharma-bankruptcy-opioids.html>

KFF Health News. "Purdue Pharma Produced Thousands of Brochures and Videos." *KFF Health News*, 2018. <https://kffhealthnews.org/news/purdue-pharma-produced-thousands-of-brochures-and-videos/>

Keefe, Patrick Radden. *Empire of Pain: The Secret History of the Sackler Dynasty*. Doubleday, 2017. <https://www.patrickraddenkeefe.com/empire-of-pain>

Macy, Beth. *Dopesick: Dealers, Doctors, and the Drug Company that Addicted America*. Little, Brown and Company, 2018. [https://www.jaacap.org/article/S0890-8567\(19\)30326-0/](https://www.jaacap.org/article/S0890-8567(19)30326-0/)

May, Pamela, et al. "Responses and Objections of Purdue Defendants to Plaintiff's Request for

Admissions Propounded to Purdue Pharma, LP., et al." 12 Apr. 2013. *Kentucky Opioid*

Litigation Documents. Anonymous. <https://www.industrydocuments.ucsf.edu/docs/lfd0232>.

Meier, Barry. *Pain Killer: An Empire of Deceit and the Origin of America's Opioid Epidemic*.

Random House, 2003. <https://books.google.com/books?hl=en&lr=&id=aW9CDwAAQBAJ&oi=fnd&pg=PR9&dq=Meier,+Barry.+Pain+Killer:+An+Empire+of+Deceit+and+the+Origin+of+America%E2%80%99s+Opioid+Epidemic.+Random+House&ots=WJizstoA1D&sig=mt9QGGZMQuF1ncTCdDLg0kog1ro#v=onepage&q=Meier%2C%20Barry.%20Pain%20Killer%3A%20An%20Empire%20of%20Deceit%20and%20the%20Origin%20of%20America%E2%80%99s%20Opioid%20Epidemic.%20Random%20House&f=false>

National Institute on Drug Abuse. "Drug Overdose Deaths Involving Prescription Opioid Pain

Relievers." *National Institute on Drug Abuse*, 2021. <https://www.drugabuse.gov/drug-topics/trends-statistics/overdose-death-rates>

Sackler, Richard. "Deposition of Richard Sackler." *ProPublica*, 2015, www.propublica.org

[/article/what-you-should-know-about-richard-sacklers-long-sought-deposition](http://www.propublica.org/article/what-you-should-know-about-richard-sacklers-long-sought-deposition).

Ryan, Harriet, et al. "'You Want a Description of Hell?' OxyContin's 12-Hour Problem." *Los*

Angeles Times, 5 May 2016. <https://www.latimes.com/projects/oxycontin-part1/>

Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. "Findings from Drug-Related

Emergency Department Visits, 2021." *SAMHSA*, 2021, store.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/SAMHSA_Downloads/DAWN/Findings-from-Drug-Related-Emergency-Department-Visits-2021.pdf.

Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. "Emergency Department Visits Involving Nonmedical Use of Selected Prescription Drugs — United States, 2004–2008." *SAMHSA*, 2012, www.samhsa.gov/data/sites/default/files/DAWN2k8ED/DAWN2k8ED/DAWN2k8ED.pdf.

The New York Times. "Emails Show Purdue Pharma Knew of OxyContin Abuse in 1996." *The New York Times*, 2017. <https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/06/health/purdue-pharma-knew-of-oxycontin-abuse-in-1996.html>

U.S. Bankruptcy Court, Southern District of New York. "Purdue Pharma Bankruptcy Filing." *U.S. Bankruptcy Court, Southern District of New York*, 2019. https://www.nysb.uscourts.gov/sites/default/files/opinions/309601_1131_opinion.pdf

U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. "Opioid Facts and Statistics." *HHS.gov*, www.hhs.gov/opioids/statistics/index.html.

U.S. Department of Justice, District of New Jersey. "The Named Sacklers and Purdue Pharma." *U.S. Department of Justice*, 2013. <https://www.justice.gov/opa/press-release/file/1099791/download>

United States General Accounting Office. "Prescription Drugs: OxyContin Abuse and Diversion and Efforts to Address the Problem." *GAO*, 23 Dec. 2003, www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GAOREPORTS-GAO-04-110/html/GAOREPORTS-GAO-04-110.htm.

United States v. The Purdue Frederick Company, Case No. 1:07-cr-00029, 2007. <https://www.justice.gov/archive/usao/vae/Pressreleases/07/May/07-cr-00029-CMH%20->

%20Purdue%20Plea%20Fact%20Sheet.pdf

Van Zee, Art. "The Promotion and Marketing of OxyContin: Commercial Triumph, Public Health Tragedy." *American Journal of Public Health*, vol. 99, no. 2, 2009, pp. 221-227.

<https://ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/full/10.2105/AJPH.2007.131714>

Washington State Attorney General. "Unsealed Information in the Complaint Illustrates How Purdue Pharma's Sales Staff Collected Data to Aggressively Market Its Drugs to the Highest Prescribers in the State." *Washington State Attorney General*, 2019.

<https://www.atg.wa.gov/news/news-releases/unsealed-documents-complaint-illustrate-how-purdue-pharma-sought-aggressively>

w-purdue-pharma-sought-aggressively